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WEST DONEGAL TOWNSHIP 
One Municipal Drive, Elizabethtown, PA 17022

Phone (717) 367-7178 • Fax (717) 367-8982
OFFICE HOURS - Monday through Friday

7:30 a.m. to 4:00 p.m.

Credit Card & E-Check 
Payments Accepted Online

Residents have the option of paying 
their Trash Bill or permit payment from 
the comfort of your home using our 
online payment service. Credit cards 
accepted: MasterCard, Discover, American 
Express or Visa. A per transaction service 
fee of 2.65% or $3.00 minimum will 
be charged by the payment processing 
company for this service. E-checks are 
also accepted online with a fl at per 
transaction fee of $1.50 - just click the 
option on the payment page to change 
your payment method. 

Medication Disposal Box
West Donegal Township now has a Safe 

Medication Disposal box in the lobby where 
residents may dispose of expired and unused 
prescription drugs and over the counter 
medications. This box is secure and will be 
emptied as needed by the police department 
who will make sure the drugs are disposed of 
in the proper way.

Any prescription medications and over the 
counter medications will be accepted. Illegal 
drugs, needles, lotions or liquids, inhalers, 
aerosol cans, thermometers and hydrogen 
peroxide will not be accepted. Labels should 
be removed from all prescription bottles before 
bringing them in.

Shredding Event
West Donegal Township is partnering with East Donegal 

Township and Mount Joy Township to host a shredding event 
on Saturday, September 18th from 8 am to 12:00 noon at 
the West Donegal Township municipal building located at 1 
Municipal Drive, Elizabethtown, PA. 

This event will be free of charge to all residents living in West 
Donegal Township, Mount Joy Township, and East Donegal 
Township. We will be limiting the amount of shredding to four 
boxes or bags of paper per property to be shredded. 

As it our wish to help others within our community, again 
this year we are asking those participating in this event for 

donations of canned goods and boxed items (monetary 
donations also accepted). Please be generous as these donations 
will be given to the local food banks. Their greatest needs 
include canned meats, juice, canned/boxed pasta, jams/jellies, 
cereals, pancake mixes and syrup, and paper products. Baby 
food and formula will also be accepted. Please no perishable 
items. Donations should be non-expired, non-breakable, and 
all items should be in unopened containers. Glass, frozen 
food, fresh produce/meats or home-made food will not be 
accepted. Your help is truly appreciated by those in need in our 
community!
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White Goods & Tire Curbside Pick Up

Saturday, April 24

All white goods and tires must be tagged 
and placed curbside the night before 
collection.  Tags cost $12.00 per white good 
and $3.00 per passenger car or motorcycle tire and must be 
purchased at the Township offi ce.  If you have tires larger 
than a passenger car or motorcycle tire, contact the Lancaster 
County Solid Waste Management Authority (LCSWMA) at 
(717) 397-9968 for disposal of these items. There will also be 
a White Goods and Tire pick up on Saturday, October 16.

Woody Waste and Yard Waste Collection
Woody Waste and Yard Waste will be collected every other 
Tuesday beginning April 6 through October 6.  Yard Waste 
must be placed in brown biodegradable Kraft bags which 
are available at the Township offi ce. There will be a charge 
of 5 bags for $1.00 and 10 bags for $2.00. We ask that you 
keep the Kraft bags protected from the weather elements 
until the day they are placed curbside. The Kraft bags should 
be placed curbside the night before collection with your 
regular trash but will be collected by a separate recycling 
truck.  Any yard waste placed in plastic bags during this time 
will not be collected.  Woody Waste should be bundled with 
biodegradable twine. Branches should be no longer than 4’ in 
length and not more than 6” in diameter. 

Reminder: DO NOT recycle Grass clippings! Play it green 
by mulching them or they can be placed in trash bags 
for disposal (3 trash-bag limit still applies. Extra bags of 
trash will need a neon yellow tag). Disposing of fruit or 
vegetables from a garden is NOT considered yard waste 
(it is food). However, fruit from trees may be included in 
the Kraft bags.

April 6, 7, 20, 21 May 4, 5, 18, 19
June 2*, 3*, 15, 16, 29, 30 July 13, 14, 27, 28
August 10, 11, 24, 25 September 8*, 9*, 21, 22 
October 5, 6 * due to holiday

The Township will be offering four (4) leaf collections in 
the fall:

October 19, 20 November 2, 3
November 16, 17, 30 December 1

Holiday Trash Schedule

Memorial Day – Trash and recycling collection will be 
delayed by one day and collection will occur on Wednesday, 
June 2 & Thursday, June 3.

4th of July – Trash and recycling collection will be delayed 
by one day and collection will occur on Wednesday, July 7 & 
Thursday, July 8.

Labor Day – Trash and recycling collection will be delayed by 
one day and collection will occur on Wednesday, September 8 
& Thursday, September 9.

Reminder: All trash/recycling must be curbside no later than 
5 am the day of pick up. Trash must be in 32-gallon trash 
bags or cans that weigh less than 30 lbs. Please be sure all 
trash is bagged even if the bags are in trash cans and actual 
trash cans are used (no barrels or other containers). All ashes, 
i.e. coal and wood, must also be bagged.
For oversized items (any item that can be disposed of 
curbside but doesn’t fi t into a trash bag), 
contact the Township offi ce. Many of these 
items can be disposed of curbside with a 
$4.00 red tag. There are also strips of four 
neon yellow tags that can be purchased for 
$5.00 per strip for extra bags of trash.

Important: If your trash, recycling or Kraft 
bags are missed, call the Township offi ce as soon as you know 
you have been missed, at the latest before 10 a.m. the next 
business day or preferably leave a message on Wendy’s voice 
mail after 4 p.m. the day of trash pick-up. When you leave 
a message regarding a missed stop, be sure to include your 
name, address, and phone number where we can reach you 
and what was missed.

Saturday, April 24
White Good Tag • $12.00

Passenger or Motorcycle Tire  Tag • $ 3.00

All items must be tagged and placed curbside  
the night before collection. 

Tags are available at the Township offi ce.

White Goods/Tire Pick-up

West Donegal Township’s 
Bi-Annual

White Good/Tire Pick-up
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Property Maintenance 
The Township will continue 
conducting surveys of properties to 
determine compliance with the IPMC 
(International Property Maintenance 
Code) which regulates things such 
as yard and grounds maintenance, 
inoperable or unlicensed vehicles, 
building (structural) maintenance 
and general building repair, trash, 
refuse or discarded building material 
accumulation, swimming pools and 
spas, etc. Failure to acquire required 
permits or properly maintain your 
property in accordance with the 
minimum requirements will lead 
to notice of violations, fines and/ 
or condemnation proceedings. The 
Township expects voluntary cooperation 
from the residents for these basic 
maintenance issues and welcomes the 
chance to talk with the residents about 
ways to enhance the overall appearance, 
function and safety of the properties 
within the Township.

Building Permits
In 2004, West Donegal Township 
adopted the Uniform Construction 
Code (UCC) established under Act 
45 of 1999. The purpose of the UCC 
is to protect the public health, ensure 
safety of building occupants and 
protect property from failure and 
destruction.  Plans/drawings along with 
a Construction Code Permit Application 
is required to be submitted under 
the UCC.  Projects include but not 
limited to:  Buildings over 1,000 sq ft, 
new construction, sprinkler systems, 
attached carports, attached garage, 
decks over 30”, any pool 24” and over, 
hot tubs/spas, enclosed patios, solar 
panels and geothermal systems.

Zoning Permits
A Zoning Permit is issued for 
compliance with the West Donegal 
Township Zoning Ordinance. Projects 
include but not limited to sheds, 
fences, decks below 30”, patios/pavers, 
walkways, gazebos, retaining wall less 
than 4’ and unattached carports.

Stormwater Permits
In 2014, West Donegal Township 
adopted the Stormwater Management 
(SWM) Ordinance designed to manage 
stormwater from the construction of 
new or additional impervious surfaces. 

The SWM Ordinance requires that an 
owner or authorized agent who intends 
to add impervious coverage must 
submit a Stormwater Management Plan, 
unless exempt within the guidelines of 
the ordinance. 

FAQ’s:
Am I allowed to have chickens?

Yes. Maintaining small domestic 
animals shall be within the rear yard 
area, must be kept in a fence, fence 
must be at least 50’ away from any 
lot line and not closer than 100” to 
the nearest dwelling unit other than 
that of the owner, area must be kept 
maintained and animals shall not be a 
nuisance in terms of excessive noise, 
dirt, or odor. Ordinance 240-98 B.

Do I need a permit to replace my 
driveway?

Yes.  The Driveway Maintenance 
Permit can be found on our website or 
obtained at the Township.

What is the setback for a fence?
Fences may be placed on property 
lines if you know where the property 
pins are located.  Fences in the front 
yard are limited to 4’ and must be 
out of the Township right-of-way.  If 
you are uncertain it is recommended 
you hire a surveyor.  Fences may not 
interfere with the flow of stormwater.  

When are Zoning Hearing Board 
Meetings and when are the deadlines to 
submit application?

Zoning Hearing Board Meetings are 
held the first Wednesday of every 
month. The deadline to submit is 3 
weeks before the scheduled hearing.  
The application fee is $650 for 
residential and $750 for business.

My project has been completed 
but I didn’t receive a Certificate of 
Occupancy.  Where do I get a copy for 
my records?

After your project has received the 
final inspection from Commonwealth 
Code Inspection Services, the 
Township will issue you a Certificate 
of Occupancy.

Do I need a permit for a swimming 
pool?

Yes. Any body of water more than 24” 
deep is considered a pool and must 
meet safety standards.  

How long is a permit good for?
One year.

Mandatory 
On-Lot 
Septic 

Pumping
While part of the Act 537 Plan 
approval by DEP, the pumping and 
inspection of an on-lot disposal 
system on a regular basis helps 
extend the life of the system.  
Property owners in Pumping 
District No. 1, the area north of 
Turnpike Road, must comply with 
the regulations regarding on-lot 
pumping and inspection by June 30, 
2021.  A letter and the required form 
were mailed to each property owner 
last year.  If you did not receive the 
information, please contact the office.
On July 1, 2021, Pumping District 
No. 2 will have one year to comply 
with the requirements. Property 
owners in district 2 will be notified 
via a letter and required form in June 
of 2021. 
There are many signs of a failing 
septic system; backup of sewage 
in your drains or toilets, decreased 
flushing of your toilets, decreased 
drain flow from showers and sinks 
and unpleasant odors in your home. 
Issues with your tank could present 
as an over-flowing or near over-
flowing of your septic tank and high 
solids accumulation in your septic 
tank. Water accumulation and wet 
patches in your drain field can also 
be a sign of a failing septic system. 
Be careful of what you dispose of 
in your toilet or down your drains. 
Never put plastics or any other 
nondegradable items into your 
septic tank. It is also imperative that 
the toilet paper you use be septic 
friendly; many brands will state 
septic safe on their packaging. By 
properly managing your on-lot septic 
system you are helping to extend the 
life of your system by alerting you 
of potential failures. It’s important 
to take the time to educate everyone 
in your household about the 
importance of practicing good on-lot 
septic system management habits.



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
Every day (on average across the nation) 3 responders are struck and injured at the scene of a roadside emergency that they 
have been dispatched to, some suffering life-long, career-ending injuries. As if those injuries are not sobering enough, as of 
February 17, six responders have been struck and killed by a passing motorist in 2021. (In 2019, 44 emergency responders 
were struck and killed, and in 2020, 46 were struck & killed - including two Pennsylvania responders; Paramedic Matthew 
Smelser (43) and firefighter/tow operator Tyler Laudenslager (29).  
 
As an agency that responds to hundreds of incidents that occur on roadways (traffic accidents and medical emergencies), these 
struck by incidents concern us.   We, like all responders, just want to go home at the end of our shift. And we believe the key to 
reducing these tragedies is educating the motoring public.  
 
On April 27, 2021, Pennsylvania’s Move Over law is fully in effect. This law, an updated, enhanced version of an existing Steer 
Clear law, provides for a number of deterrent consequences that the previous law did not address, such as a directive to move 
over at least one full lane of travel when passing an accident or work scene, and to slow down at least 20 mph below the posted 
speed limit. But a law cannot truly prevent these tragedies. It is an action by the motorist that is required. 
 
Northwest EMS Community Outreach Manager, Lori Shenk, who also serves as co-chair of the Public Education and Outreach 
Committee for PennTIME (Pennsylvania’s Traffic Incident Management Enhancement team), has been working with 
responders and state and local officials across the Commonwealth on awareness and education initiatives.  One of those 
initiatives is the production of a state-wide Public Service Announcement (PSA) to be released in advance of the law’s 
implementation. The hope is that the PSA will promote awareness of these tragedies and encourage practical application by 
motorists to SLOW DOWN and MOVE OVER as they pass these working scenes. 
 
On Saturday, March 27, the Manheim Auto Auction (Penn Township) was the sight of filming for the PSA which included 
dozens of responders from all disciplines, with more than 100 pieces of apparatus.  This production event was not open to the 
public, but it was an opportunity to pay tribute to responders who tragically lost their lives in a struck/killed incident and to 
honor those responders who have been struck and injured. Most importantly, it was an opportunity to create an impactful 
message that we hope will save lives.  We hope, through release of the PSA, to reach every citizen of the Commonwealth with 
our message to SLOW DOWN and MOVE OVER when passing a scene where responders are working. The PSA will can be used 
on a variety of media platforms, including social media and websites, as can the graphics and messaging be displayed on 
billboards and electronic sign boards across the state. 
 

Every day (on average across the nation) 3 responders are struck and injured at the scene of a roadside emergency that they have been 
dispatched to, some suffering life-long, career-ending injuries. As if those injuries are not sobering enough, as of February 17, six responders 
have been struck and killed by a passing motorist in 2021. (In 2019, 44 emergency responders were stuck and killed, and in 2020, 46 were 
stuck & killed - including two Pennsylvania responders; Paramedic Matthew Smelser (43) and firefighter/tow operator Tyler Laudenslager (29).
As  an agency that responds to hundreds of incidents that occur on roadways (traffic accidents and medical emergencies), these struck by 
incidents concern us. We, like all responders, just want to go home at the end of our shift And we believe they key to reducing these tragedies 
is educating the motoring public.
On April 27, 2021, Pennsylvania's Move Over law is fully in effect. This law, an updated, enhanced version of an existing Steer Clear law, 
provides for a number of deterrent consequences that the previous law did not address, such as a directive to move over at least one full lane 
of travel when passing an accident or work scene, and to slow down at least 20 mph below the posted speed limit. But a law cannot truly 
prevent these tragedies. It is an action by the motorist that is required.
Northwest EMS Community Outreach Manager, Lori Shenk, who also serves as co-chair of the Public Education and Outreach Committee for 
PennTIME (Pennsylvania's Traffic Incident Management Enhancement team), has been working with responders and state and local officials 
across the Commonwealth on awareness and education initiatives. One of those initiatives is the production of a state-wide Public Service 
Announcement (PSA) to be released in advance of the law's implementation. The hope is that the PSA will promote awareness of these 
tragedies and encourage practical application by motorists to SLOW DOWN and MOVE OVER as they pass these working scenes.
On Saturday, March 27, the Manheim Auto Auction (Penn Township) was the sight of filming for the PSA which included dozens of responders 
from all disciplines, with more than 100 pieces of apparatus. This production event was not open to the public, but it was an opportunity 
to pay tribute to responders who tragically lost their lives in a struck/killed incident and to honor those responders who have been struck 
and injured. Most importantly, it was an opportunity to create an impactful message that we hope will save lives. We hope, through release 
of the PSA, to reach every citizen of the Commonwealth with our message to SLOW DOWN and MOVE OVER when passing a scene where 
responders are working. The PSA will can be used on a variety of media platforms, including social media and websites, as can the graphics 
and messaging be displayed on billboards and electronic sign boards across the state.
Slow Down and Move Over is more than a slogan. It's a cry for response and a call to action. WE ALL JUST WANT TO GO HOME AT THE END OF 
OUR SHIFT!
For more information contact or Community Outreach Manager, Lori Shenk, at 717-371-8282 or email lshenk@nwems86.org.
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Northwest EMS
Northwest EMS recently began offering an Emergency Medical Technician course in 
conjunction with the Elizabethtown Area School District. This is the only EMT program 
in Lancaster County offered by a combination of an EMS service and a school district. The 
class lectures and clinical time prepare students ages 16 to 18 to take the Pennsylvania EMT 
examination, which tests them in practical skills as well as medical knowledge. Students 
who will be 16 years old in the fall can talk to their guidance counselor about enrolling in 
the next class. 

Thanks to all who have responded to the annual subscription drive with fees and extra 
donations. Those who subscribe receive the benefit not having to pay the portion of their 
ambulance bill that is not paid by insurance, plus they help support the equipment and 
training needs of this community-based, non-profit service. It is still possible to participate. 
You can pay online with a credit card or download a printed form to mail with a check. Go to 
this page on our website - https://nwems86.org/services/
Northwest EMS will be raising funds in June to purchase a new ambulance to replace one 
that has over 200,000 miles on it. Like a family car, high-mileage ambulances begin to require 
more maintenance and repairs that take them out of service. Letters will be mailed at the end 
of May with further details of the fund drive.

Pictured in the back of an ambulance 
getting clinical time on emergency 
calls is junior Ella Dehmey, who 
enrolled in the course to prepare for a 
career in nursing.

May 3:	 This is the last day to register to vote before the 
Municipal Primary.  Voter registration forms must be 
received at the County Voter Registration Office by 
this date.  Call 717-299-8293 for more information. 

May 11:	 Absentee ballots picked up or mailed to requested 
individuals.

May 18:	 All absentee ballots must be received by the County 
Board of Elections no later than 8:00 p.m. this day.

May 18:	 General Primary - polls are open continuously 
between 7:00 a.m. and 8:00 p.m.

Municipal Primary The 4 polling places located in West Donegal 
Township are as follows:

1-D 	 Rheems Fire Department
	 350 Anchor Road
2-D 	 West Donegal Township Municipal Office
	 One Municipal Drive
3-D	 Masonic Village
	 Freemason Cultural Center
4-D	 Lifegate/Cedar Hill Community Church
	 5636 Bossler Road
Your voter registration card should have one of the above 
codes (ex. 1-D, 2-D, 3-D or 4-D) after West Donegal 
Township’s name to designate the polling facility where 
you go to vote.  If you are a registered voter and unsure of 
which polling facility to vote at, please contact the Voter 
Registration Office at 717-299-8293.

From the NWRPD

In October 2020, the Northwest Regional Police Department hired Officer 
Chris Good.  Officer Good is a graduate of Manheim Central High School.  
After graduation from High School, Officer Good entered the Marine Corps.  
After being Honorably Discharged, Officer Good entered and graduated from 
the HACC Municipal Police Academy.  Officer Good is a great addition to the 
Northwest Regional Police Department.  

National Night Out is scheduled for, Tuesday, August 3rd, 2021.  
The event will be held at the West Donegal Township Municipal 
property, 1 Municipal Drive, Elizabethtown. The event is scheduled 
from 6pm to 9pm.
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From the Manager’s Desk – 2021
MS4 Update

Last year at this time I introduce you to the MS4 permit in West Donegal Township. MS4 stands for “Municipal Separate Storm Sewer 
System”. We were required to apply for this permit by the PA DEP because of the population density within our urbanized area 
(Rheems, other housing developments and the Conewago Industrial Park). This permit allows the Township to discharge stormwater 
from our urbanized area (UA) into local streams and water courses (a.k.a. “Waters of the Commonwealth”) which ultimately empty 
into the Chesapeake Bay. Please visit the stormwater tab of our website (http://www.wdtwp.com/stormwater/ms4) to find out more 
about MS4, what it means to you and the township and what you can do to help.

Part of our responsibility under this permit is to inspect all the stormwater management basins and other structures and facilities both 
public and private throughout the township to ensure they are well maintained and in good working order. We refer to these items as 
BMP’s or “Best Management Practices”. The responsibility for the proper care and maintenance of these facilities falls to the property 
owner where these facilities are located. In the case of some housing developments, the responsible party might be the Homeowner’s 
Association if one exists. Please visit the stormwater tab of our website (http://www.wdtwp.com/stormwater/ms4) for some helpful 
links to BMP do’s and don’ts as well as a guide to BMP maintenance.

West Ridge Road – Maytown Road Intersection.

Early in December of 2020, we closed the one-way exit spur from Maytown Road to West Ridge Road which passes in front of the old 
schoolhouse (the centerpiece of our logo) next to our public works buildings. We took this action after observing several motorists on  
the same morning ignoring the “DO NOT ENTER” signs and then traveling the wrong way down the spur to enter Maytown Road 
against the established flow and in both instances nearly causing accidents on Maytown Road. Sadly, this was just the latest instance 
in what over the last 18-24 months has become an occurrence whose frequency we could no longer ignore. 

Since the closure in December we have reviewed the situation with our township engineer and the traffic safety engineer for 
PennDOT District No. 8 who covers our area. The consensus opinion is that this one-way, single lane section of West Ridge Road 
should be removed as there is no good mechanism available to leave it in place and prevent the continued violations from occurring. 
The township has decided to move forward with this removal sometime during the 2nd or 3rd quarter of this year. We are currently 
waiting for our permit from PennDOT to allow us to work in their right-of-way for the removal of that portion of the spur that exists 
there. We understand that changes in pattern can be frustrating and inconvenient however, we could no longer stand by and wait for 
a potentially serious or fatal accident to occur before acting.

Some residents have expressed concern about 
traffic flow exiting Maytown Road on to West 
Ridge Road as a result of this change. We plan 
several revisions in conjunction with the spur 
removal to improve this flow. The first item is 
the immediate removal of the stop sign that 
existed just off Maytown Road. When you exit 
from Maytown on to West Ridge, you no longer 
need to stop but should continue to move by 
either making a left turn to continue west on 
West Ridge Road or making a right turn and 
proceeding toward Municipal Drive and the 
Township Building campus. The stop sign where 
Municipal Drive once met West Ridge Road has 
been relocated so that Municipal Drive traffic 
must stop, giving the right-of-way to vehicles 
exiting from Maytown Road to West Ridge 
Road. The existing “STOP except right turn” 
sign on West Ridge Road as you approach the 
turn to the Maytown intersection will remain. 
We also plan to increase the radius of the curve 
leading from West Ridge Road to the 90-degree 
intersection with Maytown Road. This should 
also make traffic movement easier for vehicles 
exiting from Maytown Road. Finally, we have 
placed a workorder with PPL to add a streetlight 
to the utility pole adjacent to this intersection 
to improve the night-time visibility of this 
intersection. All the above proposed revisions have been reviewed and approved by our township engineer and PennDOT. 

Timing of this project will depend on receiving our permit from PennDOT, the status of other projects in our pipeline and of course 
the weather. Please refer to the illustration with this article to get a better understanding of the proposed revisions.
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Stormwater, Bridge and Roadway Projects for 2021
Spring is upon us and summer is just around the corner. Our road department has shifted their focus from snow removal to our 
roadway and stormwater maintenance projects for the 2021 season. The COVID-19 pandemic wreaked havoc with our 2020 stormwater 
project plans so we will revisit them in 2021. We are planning a major storm sewer pipe replacement project on Stonemill Drive 
between Rutts Road and Garber Road. This work will require closure of the roadway during business hours only over the course of the 
project. Motorists should expect rough roadway where pipe trenches cross the road until the project is complete and all trenches have 
been fi nal paved.

The stormwater project is our fi rst priority and if time permits, we may elect to do some maintenance work on the timber bridge over 
the Conoy Creek on West Ridge Road, just west of the intersection of West Ridge and Miller Roads. The exact timing of both projects 
has not yet been determined. These projects will not occur at the same time. Please watch the Township’s website and Facebook page 
for closure and detour information as it becomes available. As with all our roadway projects, dates and times are weather dependent and 
subject to change.

The Township is planning maintenance work on the following roadways:

 • Blue Jay Circle in its entirety, oil and chip.

 • Dogwood Circle, Dogwood Drive, Poplar Lane and Magnolia Drive in their entirety, oil and chip.

Every year, we get some form of the following question: "Why does the township keep messing up our roads with that oil and chip stuff, 
why don’t they just pave it?" Oil and chip is a very cost effective way for the township to keep the roads in good shape. Paving is very 
expensive, up to 10 times costlier per square yard. With just over 50 miles of township road to maintain, we need to make every dollar 
we receive in roadway maintenance funds from the state stretch as far as possible.

Oil and chip seals the road surface and keeps it from breaking apart, prolonging its life. We use this application if the road still has 
profi le (a crown in the center with good drainage both left and right and no ruts) to refresh the oils in the road, seal it, lengthen its life 
and improve traction. It typically takes 3-7 days for the oil to fully cure, depending on weather conditions following application. Once 
the oil has cured, our contractor comes back to sweep up any loose stone chips that remain. 

Here are some tips for driving on roads that have been freshly oiled and chipped:

1) Drive SLOWLY - if you can hear the chips hitting your car, you’re going too fast. You can avoid getting stone chips and tar on your 
car by driving SLOWLY.

2) Never drive between the oil truck and the stone truck.

3) Follow all directions given by the road crew and fl aggers if you need to travel on a road that has an oil and chip operation in progress.

The oil and chip work is currently in the bidding phase. Please watch the Township’s website and Facebook page for updates as dates 
for this work and the resulting travel restrictions become available. We also plan to do work to the intersection of West Ridge Road and 
Maytown Road. Please see the “From the Manager’s Desk” article elsewhere in this newsletter for more details on this project.

West Donegal Township Past to Present Part 16 – Union School
(An ongoing saga of West Donegal Township by Mary Conrad)

Just fourteen years after the signing of 
the Declaration of Independence, the 
Pennsylvania state constitution was 
approved. Those in leadership positions 
wanted a free public education so all 
residents could learn English. Every 
voice was needed to establish our new 
nation. According to the 1790 census, 
Pennsylvania was the “most foreign” of all 
thirteen colonies.

The “Free School Act of 1834” was passed 
by the Pennsylvania Assembly to assist 
in the vision of a free nation. The earliest 

schools were supported by churches. Later, 
locally elected school board directors had 
the power to levy taxes to build and 
supply schools.

On September 2, 1879, West Donegal 
Township school offi cials purchased 
an ½-acre tract of land for the sum of 
$93.43. The Union School building was 
constructed during the early months of 
1880. It was a frame building painted 
white. A report of the Union School 
stated that 46 pupils were enrolled as of 
December 1880. John G. Goss was 
their leader.

The West Donegal School Board built 
Union School between the Rheems and 
Rutt one-room schools (Rutt schoolhouse 
once stood at the corner of Rutt and 
Bainbridge Roads). The school board felt 
that children should not have to walk more 
than 2 or 3 miles to school. Union School 
had grades 1 through 8. At the end of 8th 

grade most children stopped attending 
school to become an apprentice and begin 
full-time employment.

Years later during schoolhouse reunions, 
former students would reminisce. Harvey 
Reem, Sr. remembered this was a period 
where girls wore high-buckle shoes ad 
older boys were “shod” with leather boots. 
Harvey remembered the day he received 
his fi rst pair of boots. One day on the way 
home from school, Harvey decided to 
fi nd the depth of every mud puddle. The 
leather became saturated to such as extent 
that by morning the leather was as hard as 
a board. When his mother discovered the 
condition of his boots, she awoke him early 
to “dress up” the boots with an application 
of skunk grease to soften the leather.

More Union School memories and later 
use of the one-room school building will 
continue in the next Township newsletter.
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TOWNSHIP SUPERVISORS
Doug Hottenstein, Chairman. . . . . . . . . . . . . .              717.361.9829
Roger Snyder, Vice-Chairman. . . . . . . . . . . . . .              717.367.4416
Philip Dunn, Secretary. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                   717.653.0649
Eric Kreider, Treasurer . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                   717.367.5243
Ralph Horne, Member . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                   717.367.8731

TOWNSHIP OFFICE	 Phone: 	717.367.7178
	 Fax:	 717.367.8982
Address: 1 Municipal Drive, Elizabethtown, PA  17022
Website: www.wdtwp.com

Township Staff
John Yoder III, �Township Manager/Asst. Zoning Officer/RTK 

Officer
Jennifer Rabuck, Office Manager
Wendy Cain, Trash/Recycling Coordinator/Administrative Asst.
Todd Garber, Roadmaster
Bethany Spitler, Zoning/Code Enforcement Officer

FOR YOUR INFORMATION

Board of Supervisors:
   Regular Meetings – 2nd Monday @ 7 p.m.
   Workshops (as needed) – 4th Monday @ 7 p.m.

Planning Commission:  2nd Thursday @ 7 p.m.

Zoning Hearing Board:  1st Wednesday @ 6:30 p.m.

Northwest Regional Police Dept.: 4th Tuesday @ 7 p.m.

MEETING DATES

WEST DONEGAL TOWNSHIP 
One Municipal Drive
Elizabethtown, PA 17022
Phone (717) 367-7178

PRESORTED 

U.S. POSTAGE 
PAID 

LANCASTER, PA 
PERMIT NO. 1746 

STANDARD 

ELIZABETHTOWN REGIONAL SEWER  
AUTHORITY (ERSA)

 � 235 ERSA Drive, Elizabethtown

	 Phone:	 717.367.5947
	 Fax: 	 717.367.4622

ELIZABETHTOWN AREA WATER  
AUTHORITY (EAWA)

211 W. Hummelstown St, Elizabethtown

	 Phone:	 717.367.7448
	 Fax:	 717.367.7496

NORTHWEST REGIONAL LANCASTER COUNTY 
POLICE DEPARTMENT

� 8855 Elizabethtown Rd, Elizabethtown

	 Phone:	 717.367.8481
	 Emergency:	 911


